

July 30, 2020

625

The Honorable Ajit Pai Chairman Federal Communications Commission 445 12th Street SW Washington, DC 20554

Dear Chairman Pai:

Employers across the country, including many in my home state of West Virginia, are facing shortages of skilled workers to fill high demand jobs. There is a great need for relevant career and technical education (CTE) programs that train prospective employees with input from the employers themselves. By design, these education programs are intended to be responsive to changing labor needs and are more flexible than traditional primary and secondary education models. It should come as no surprise then that many non-traditional and part-time students participate in these programs while they complete their secondary education or hold down another job.

In an effort to improve efficiency and reduce complexity for applicants, the Federal Communications Commission (FCC) made a determination through its Category 2 Order on December 3, 2019 that part-time student counts were no longer necessary and removed these counts from the regular data collection that establishes the funding levels for many Career Vocational Centers (CVCs) and other part-time facilities like alternative schools. Unfortunately, the unintended consequence of this action is that CTE facilities effectively become defunded for Category 2 support of the E-rate program.

The FCC assumed that the impact would be incidental or "slight." Unfortunately, that is simply not the case. In West Virginia alone, we stand to lose approximately \$1.68 million in funding that currently supports 10,085 students. The official filing by the West Virginia State E-rate Coordinator makes clear that the per-pupil budgets excluding non-traditional and part-time students are not sufficient for the schools in our state. Just because students attend some of these schools in shifts does not change the need for the type of robust connectivity necessary for high-technology skills training. With all of the challenges facing our public schools today, the last thing we need to be doing is creating new arbitrary administrative processes that further stretch their already thin budgets.

I am aware that a Petition for Reconsideration and filings of support have been made on this issue. I support this petition and request that the FCC promptly reconsider its decision. These programs align our curriculum priorities with local economic needs, enabling students to develop skills for highwage and in-demand jobs. We must continue to invest in our workers today so they are ready for the

¹ FCC Category 2 Order, Paragraph 26, Footnotes, states: In limited circumstances, basing student counts on full-time enrollment only could slightly reduce the category two budget for some applicants. See 2014 Second E-Rate Order, 29 FCC Rcd at 15566, para. 87. We believe, however, that the administrative benefits of basing student counts on full-time enrollment only that are discussed above outweigh the slight reductions in funding these applicants will experience. See, e.g., E-Rate & Educational Services Comments at 2 (stating that district-wide budgets eliminate the need to count part-time students); NEDOE Reply at 4 (noting that district-wide budgets could simplify the application process by eliminating parttime student counts).

jobs of tomorrow. It is critical that young West Virginians realize the enormous opportunities available through proper training. The FCC's recent order inadvertently disadvantages these critical services, and I look forward to working with you to find a solution that ensures this funding continues.

Sincerely,

Joe Manchin III

United States Senator



1900 Kanawha Boulevard, East, Building 6 • Charleston, WV 25305 wvde.us

Before the Federal Communications Commission Washington, D.C. 20554

In the Matter of)	
Modernizing the E-rate) WC Docket No. 13	3-184
Program for Schools and Libraries)	

Comments in Support of Infinity Communications and Consulting, Inc's

Petition for Reconsideration and/or Clarification and State E-rate Coordinators' Alliance (SECA)

Comments Regarding Report and Order Released on December 3, 2019; FCC Order 19-117

Concerning Exclusion of Part-Time Students in Category 2 Budgets

The West Virginia Department of Education (WVDE) supports Infinity Communications and Consulting, Inc's Petition for Reconsideration and echoes SECA's Comments that further clarify the issues regarding the exclusion of part-time students in the calculation of Category 2 budgets beginning in FY2021.¹

In the December 3, 2019 Category 2 Order,² the FCC adopted district-wide and library system-wide calculation of Category 2 budgets beginning in FY 2021. This action was uniformly supported as a streamlining measure that would reduce complexity and increase efficiency without compromising any protections to guard against waste, fraud or abuse. The WVDE wholeheartedly agrees with measures that streamline and simplify the program; however, we have reservations with the impact of an entire group of entities that results from these changes.

A portion of the FCC's Order included the outcome of no longer allowing for any part-time students to be counted in the calculation of the total number of students for the district-wide budgets. This was alluded to by the FCC as a measure to improve efficiency and reduce complexity for applicants as the FCC believed part-time student counts to be no longer necessary. Unfortunately, the unintended consequence of this action is that career-technical education facilities effectively become defunded for Category 2 support of the E-rate program.

The Order stated in paragraph 26:

78 In limited circumstances, basing student counts on full-time enrollment only could slightly reduce the category two budget for some applicants. *See 2014 Second E-Rate Order*, 29 FCC Rcd at 15566, para. 87. We believe, however, that the

¹ The comment cycle was established pursuant to legal notice published in 85 F.R. 16605 (March 24, 2020).

² Modernizing the E-rate Program for Schools and Libraries, *Report and Order*, WC Docket No. 13-184, FCC 19-117 (released December 3, 2019)("Category 2 Order").

administrative benefits of basing student counts on full-time enrollment only that are discussed above outweigh the slight reductions in funding these applicants will experience.

79 See, e.g., E-Rate & Educational Services Comments at 2 (stating that district-wide budgets eliminate the need to count part-time students); NEDOE Reply at 4 (noting that district-wide budgets could simplify the application process by eliminating part-time student counts).

In Footnote 78, the FCC recognized that the exclusion of part-time students in the count of students could reduce Category 2 budgets for some applicants but believed that this reduction was outweighed by the administrative benefits. The FCC assumed, based on the views of two commenters, that the impact would be incidental or "slight." Unfortunately, while this may be the case in the states of the two commenters cited supporting this initiative, in West Virginia, we stand to lose approximately \$1.68 million in funding that would support networking used by the 10,085 students in the Career Technical Center facilities of West Virginia.

While the FCC assumed that the reduction in funds could be absorbed via a district-wide budget, West Virginia has already submitted comments showing evidence that the per-pupil budgets are not sufficient for the schools in our state. To further burden a district by reducing those budgets and expecting them to pull funds from the home schools to shift to the vocational centers, to ensure their networks are optimal, is not realistic. Additionally, in districts that have multicounty vocational centers, these districts will be expected to pull from their budgets to provide networking support for students that are not included in their student enrollments or funding at any location.

WVDE concurs with SECA that the ideal resolution would be that a district should be permitted to add the head count of the total number of students attending the entity to their district-wide enrollment whenever a school in a district has an enrollment comprised of 51% or more part-time students. The 51% threshold is intended to capture all situations where the majority of enrolled students in a particular school are considered part-time. This clarification will address those situations where most of the student enrollment is part-time in a school and will allow that school (and its associated district) to receive a fair and adequate Category 2 budget.

We therefore request that the Commission reconsiders the Category 2 Order to address the recommendations set forth in the SECA comments.

/s/Julia Benincosa Legg State E-rate Coordinator WV Department of Education 1900 Kanawha Blvd, East, Building 6 Room 750 Charleston, WV 2305-0330 julia.legg@k12.wv.us April 20, 2020